Approved        

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES
August 14, 2013 

Town Office


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, August 14, 2013 at 4:30 p.m. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Karen Ober, Dave Nickerson and Guy Giunta. TA Veloski was also present.       










PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment – None at this time.
  








                        









2.0  Donald Bormes – Reappointment to the Capital Improvements Committee (CIP) – Mr. Bormes stated he has been on the CIP Committee since the PB relinquished the program and he would like to stay on because they are a diverse group that works well together. Selectman Nickerson made a motion to reappoint Don Bormes to the CIP Committee. Chair Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Selectman Ober swore-in Mr. Bormes.               


           

 







3.0  DPW Update – Director VanTassel – Director VanTassel informed the BOS that he met with a resident on Colby Road due to water running down the road in to the last house and located an old stone culvert on the Swain's property, which they have repaired to keep functional. Truck Lease – TA Veloski stated he needs the Town Attorney's comments regarding the lease/purchase contract sent to Key Bank. Director VanTassel replied he would e-mail the comments then signatures are needed to start building the truck. Chair Giunta noted the BOS can sign next week.  Director VanTassel reported they have fixed a blocked culvert on Normandin Drive with the supervision of DES, due to the presence of a sewer pipe and the wash out on Johnson Road is repaired. Director VanTassel reported Hermit Woods Road has been graded and Brian Bordeau's grader training is going very well. Director VanTassel stated they will be working on Maple Circle Road tomorrow and the home owner is okay with whatever they need to do, Paul Fluet has advised there should be a 2% pitch to the road. Paving Bids - Director VanTassel reported that paving bids have been sent out to GMI and R&D Paving. Jeff Jenkins stated both companies run out of the Pike plant and suggested that the bids be spread out to get a full spectrum of pricing (i.e. Continental). Director VanTassel replied he would check with them also. Mowing - Director VanTassel stated the mowing has been awarded to John Dodge that will be using Earl Leighton's tractor, in the amount of $4,800 dollars. Hunkins Pond – Chair Giunta asked if the paving would be done before the end of September and Director VanTassel replied yes, if the weather holds out. Jeff Jenkins noted October 15th is the paving deadline or the temperature has to be at 40 degrees. Jeff Jenkins stated it sounds like the DPW is going to repair the road after it is paved and Director VanTassel replied yes. Selectman Nickerson asked if they have bid trench boxes and Director VanTassel replied yes but they make a PVC catch basin that the crew could install, so the ditches are not so deep. Jeff Jenkins noted those catch basins have a sump in them but they still need to be placed 7-8 feet in the ground. Selectman Nickerson asked if the guys are trained for digging & trenching and Director VanTassel replied yes, they took the “T Squared” class with the exception of the two new guys. Director VanTassel explained they will be marking all of the catch basins to have them cleared out because it should be done annually and hasn't been. Selectman Nickerson asked if the crew gets inside the basins and Director VanTassel replied no, he subs it out.        



 
  








4.0  Horizon's Engineering – John Waczocha was present from Horizons Engineering. Engineer Waczocha explained he is looking for direction form the BOS on the clean up of the old shooting range because he has updated the cost from the engineering that took place over a year ago. Engineer Waczocha stated the lead samples were taken in a grid style (800 cubic feet) and the results were more concentrated near the backstop, which were deeper than originally thought. Engineer Waczocha stated the area is not that big and it could go to the landfill to be stabilized with concrete/porcelain cement. Engineer Waczocha informed the BOS that the lead would be expensive to get rid of, at a cost of $90K but he would try to find another avenue and suggested discussing “capping” the area with the State. Selectman Nickerson stated the cost was $15K to sift & dispose of the lead, what happened? Engineer Waczocha replied the issue is not the site work, it is the disposal and the Town may be able to get some grant funding because of the use. Selectman Nickerson noted  the shooting range is not the Town's land but it is the Town's mess. Jeff Jenkins noted if the concrete process is used the yardage can be doubled. Engineer Waczocha agreed and noted it would be mostly tipping fees. Selectman Nickerson stated the Town does not have the money but would be willing to discuss the issue with the State. TA Veloski was asked to contact the land owners and Engineer Waczocha offered to get the figures together in order to go to the State for a time line.     










5.0  Welfare Update – OPW VanTassel – OPW VanTassel reported through discussion with Mr. Presby to join pantries and centrally locate at First Fruits Food Pantry, they will hold one evening at the beginning of the month and one evening on the 3rd week of the month for Sanbornton residents only. OPW VanTassel informed the BOS that she will work at First Fruits and have a small office space. OPW VanTassel stated First Fruits also has access to the NH Food Bank because of their numbers and they have more muscle/volunteers, whereas she would need Town trucks and employees. OPW VanTassel stated she would be keeping a small cupboard of canned goods as emergency staples and is excited to be part of the process. OPW VanTassel informed the BOS that donations would be separate from the $3,500 dollar account and typically she would have to write a letter to the Finance Officer to transfer those funds. Chair Giunta stated residents would need to start making donations to First Fruits and OPW VanTassel replied yes. OPW VanTassel informed the BOS that she would be starting an elderly outreach program (through the partnership of a neighbor) for the Town with the extra time. 





    










6.0  Police Department Update – Chief Hankard – Chief Hankard provided the BOS with statistics with an increase in motor vehicle, arrests and accidents. Chief Hankard stated the new cruiser is back which is a mirror image of the other one and the 2010' will be back-up or the detail car. Chief Hankard noted this is the year to replace the Expedition (7 yrs. old) and the lease purchase process makes sense because the department may need to replace the 2010' cruiser as well. Chief Hankard informed the BOS that Ford has a F-150 (approx. $34K) that is more versatile with a roll cage, more space and would help with storms because it has more options. Chief Hankard stated he hopes to have a better price figure for his next meeting with the BOS. Chief Hankard reported that Fish and Game has an OHRV Enforcement Plan and he has spoken to Chris Bryce that indicated there have been complaints on the Town's walking trails. Chief Hankard stated the department has been offered a grant to provide them with an ATV for enforcement but he still needs to look at hours & training, so he will be working on the details. Selectman Nickerson asked if the grant would be beneficial for the Fire Department too and Chief Dexter replied not for fire but maybe for medical. Officer Phillips will be attending the Police Academy in September, Officer Reneau is being trained and Officer Trammell is back after a year of medical leave. The signs for the Neighborhood Watch on Burleigh Hill Road have been ordered and a sample was provided. Chief Hankard reported that some cars have been gone through and there has been a MertoCast scam but NIXLE has been working very well.     



     








7.0  Fire Department Update – Chief Dexter – Chief Dexter provided the BOS with a four year comparison and noted the information is being tracked better because it is being categorized more properly. Chief Dexter reported they have been doing hydrant testing and flushing. Chief Dexter informed the BOS that there were no bids on the engine. Selectman Nickerson suggested taking the minimum bid off the advertisement and Chief Dexter agreed. Chief Dexter explained there is an opportunity for the Town to get grant funding and asked permission to pursue the “SAFER” grant to fund two full time positions. Chief Dexter explained that it is a three year grant process, two years fully funded with the Town on the “hook” for the third year. Chief Dexter noted the grant does not cover over time but everything else, health, dental, etc. and the over time will have to be justified, not for something like wires down. Chief Dexter stated the staffing number will stay the same but the department will be enhanced. Don Bormes stated grants are a necessity that the Town can not afford, the last time there was a grant like this one it was for the Police Department and the position turned into a full-time position, which increased my taxes. Selectman Nickerson stated he is totally against the grant and there needs to be more discussion regarding a full-time Fire Department because right now it is volunteer and people can not afford much more. Selectman Nickerson noted he appreciates what the Chief is trying to do but some people would like to see a part-time Chief again, not all but some. Don Bormes stated there are only three places the Town is able to cut; Police, Fire or services. Don Bormes noted that there are sixty-one homes for sale in Sanbornton today and the grant would not be increasing the numbers just paying the volunteers to be full-time. Chief Dexter noted it would also be adding to the hours of coverage (4 more/4:00 p.m. to 8:00 p.m.). Jeff Jenkins stated the Town does not have a plan for its employees only capital. Selectman Nickerson stated there is not enough industry or people in Town for a full-time department. Don Bormes stated it doesn't improve his service. Chair Giunta stated they need to look at the whole body of the Town and it is hard to say, “the hell with it” because there are a lot of elderly in this Town. Chair Giunta made a motion to move forward with applying for the “SAFER” grant. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed. Selectman Nickerson opposed. Chief Dexter informed the BOS that he received an e-mail from Fire Chief Hayes of the Lakes Region Mutual Fire Aid (LRMFA) regarding the cost shifting of Belknap County. Chief Dexter provided a spread sheet of all of the Towns figures within the County. Chief Dexter stated the Town would pay $26,599 dollars if direct billed by LRMFA and $22K if billed through the County because they use a different formula. The Towns of Meredith and Center Harbor have indicated they want to be direct billed by LRMFA because they would pay less. Jeff Jenkins asked what the difference was in the formula and Chief Dexter replied it is based on population, valuation & fixed cost ($3,153 dollars). Jeff Jenkins noted the fixed cost must be based on an actual cost of something. TA Veloski was asked to invite Representative Raymond & Representative Fields to the next BOS meeting.                      








              

     




8.0  Old Business

  





                            8.1 Liaison Policy  – Tabled for two weeks, to review the County's policy. 

  8.2
Personnel Performance Evaluations – TA Veloski stated he needs evaluation sheets for the Fire Chief, Police Chief and DPW Director from the BOS. 


  8.3 Mitch Lewis – CIP reappointment – Mr. Lewis stated it is a good group and they have the process down, he would like to remain on the committee. Selectman Ober made a motion to appoint Mitch Lewis to the CIP Committee. Chair Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 





   8.4 Community Planning Grant – Selectman Ober made a motion to have Chair Giunta sign the LRPC contract for the CPG. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.







    8.5 Telecommunications Advisory Committee – TA Veloski will be asking Planner Ward to submit the list of volunteers. 






     8.6 “Y” Project – TA Veloski reported the first payment of the “Y” project has been received, in the amount of $564K and he will be looking into placing the funds towards the loan. 










     8.7 Finance Officer – TA Veloski reported the Town Office staff will be recommending 3-4 candidates. 









     8.8 Sanbornton Historical Document Foundation Re: web addresses – The BOS agreed they are not willing to take over the addresses of sanbornton.com or sanbornton.org.   


                        
 

  
  

               

   


9.0  New Business  









  9.1 Telephone upgrade for the Town Office and Life Safety Building – TA Veloski stated it will cost $10K-$20K to replace the telephone system and he has been working with MetroCast to run lines in to the building to save the Town money. A “Request For Proposal” will be drafted.  






              9.2 Conservation Commission Minutes of August 8th – The BOS reviewed. TA Veloski to check with surveyor and discuss costs with Mrs. McDonald.              
     9.3 Library Trustees – Selectman Ober informed the BOS that Cab Vinton has resigned and a search committee has been established for the position of Library Director. 

  


     









10.0 Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed payroll and the accounts payable register, a copy was made available for public inspection. 










 
11.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement – The BOS reviewed and approved the following; Selectman Ober made a motion to have Chair Giunta sign the change in Insurance (performance bond) for SBA LLC (cell tower) on Brook Road (TM 20, L 19-T). Chair Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. A Timber Report for Daniel Downes at Tax Map 25, Lots 26, 27, 28, 29, 30, 31 & 37 and A Timber Intent for Joan Sheehan for Tax Map 7, Lot 2. 



 






12.0 Accept Donations under RSA 31:95 – None at this time.








13.0 Review & Approve Minutes  





            13.1 7/24/13 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of July 24, 2013. Selectman Ober motioned to approve the meeting minutes of July 24, 2013 with correction. Chair Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  13.2 7/31/13 Non-Public - Members of the Board reviewed the draft non-public meeting minutes of July 31, 2013. Chair Giunta motioned to approve the non-public meeting minutes of July 31, 2013 without correction. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 






            13.3 7/31/13 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of July 31, 2013. Selectman Ober motioned to approve the meeting minutes of July 31, 2013 with corrections. Chair Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.
  13.4 8/07/13 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of August 7, 2013. Selectman Ober motioned to approve the meeting minutes of August 7, 2013 without corrections. Chair Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.












 
14.0 Correspondence – The BOS reviewed.   














15.0 Selectman's Reports 
- None at this time. 




            15.1 Appointment of the DPW Director – Johnny VanTassel – Selectman Nickerson made a motion to appoint Johnny VanTassel as the DPW Director effective 8/13/13 through 6/30/14. Chair Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Selectman Ober swore-in Director VanTassel. Selectman Nickerson asked TA Veloski to look into the figures for sub-contracting the position of Road Agent/DPW Director versus employing a department because then the Fire Department could move into the Highway Garage, instead of a new building. Selectman Ober stated if the Board did that then the Town Clerk could be open for an hour a week with no one else in the Town Office.  













16.0 ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectman’s meeting adjourned at 8:12 p.m.








  




17.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectman’s next meeting will be held on Wednesday, August 21, 2013 at the Town Offices @ 8:00 a.m., to sign the accounts payable and check register only. Next regular meeting to be held on Wednesday, August 28, 2013 at 4:30 p.m. 















Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, BOS Recording Secretary 

8/14/2013

                                                                          BOS Approved Minutes


